


 

 

Faculty Senate 

Call to Order 

Professor Cynthia Beall, chair, Faculty Senate, called the meeting to order at 3:30 p.m. 

 

Approval of Minutes 

The Senate approved the minutes from the April 23, 2018 Faculty Senate meeting.  Attachment 

 

President’s Announcements 

President Barbara Snyder welcomed new Provost Ben Vinson to his first Faculty Senate 

meeting.  The Case School of Engineering welcomed its new dean, Venkataramanan "Ragu" 

Balakrishnan, on September 1st and on that same date, Professor Carol Musil was named 

Interim Dean of the Frances Payne Bolton School of Nursing.  The President said that she is 

pleased with the progress made by the Student Success Initiative.  Faculty are an integral part 

of the Initiative and a Faculty Advisory Committee has been formed which will be an ad hoc 

Committee of the Faculty Senate. 

 

Homecoming weekend begins on October 11th.  The full Board of Trustees meeting will be held 

on October 19-20 and Prof. Beall will give a report on the activities of the Faculty Senate.  There 

won’t be a Senate reception this fall, but one will be held following the January 29, 2019 Senate 

meeting.  

 

Provost’s Announcements 

Provost Ben Vinson introduced himself and said that he is honored to be a part of the CWRU 

community.  He has been meeting with many constituents of the university and has many more 

to go.  He reported that a search committee for a new dean of the School of Nursing has been 

formed and will be chaired by MSASS Dean Cleve Gilmore. Candidate interviews will be 

conducted in January.  A new strategic planning process will begin soon and he will update the 

Senate at the November 1st meeting.  A key component of the plan will be the CUE 

recommendations and the planning committee will include, among others, representatives 

from FSCUE, the College and schools, and members of his staff.  

 

The Provost announced that the university’s conciliation counselor, emeritus faculty member, 

Bill Leatherberry, has decided to step down. He said that an individual from the CWRU 

community has expressed interest in serving in this role, but that if others have 

recommendations, they should contact his office no later than October 15th.  It is not required 

that the conciliation counselor be an emeritus faculty member.  
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Library External Review Team Report 

Prof. Paul Iversen, chair of FSCUL, presented the findings of the Library External Review Team 

report.  The team consisted of 5 senior research library leaders who came to CWRU for 

approximately 2 ½ days in May of 2018. The purpose of the study was to provide a high-level 

comprehensive comparison and analysis of current library practices across and among all CWRU 

libraries against best practices nationally.  While FSCUL has not had sufficient time to review the 

report, it intends to work with the Provost to implement regular increases in KSL content 

funding and to make other related recommendations. FSCUL will work with all libraries to raise 

their visibility and to recognize the contributions they have made in advancing the quality of 

research and learning at CWRU.  Prof. Iversen noted recent efforts made by the University 

Librarian resulting in higher international  rankings. Attachment 

  

Enrollment Update 

Rick Bischoff, Vice President for Enrollment Management, reported that the incoming class was 

larger than anticipated this year.  The target had been 1250, and 1393 students enrolled.  As a 

result, students could not be admitted from the waitlist which decreased the number of 

international and Pell grant students who enrolled.  This was the first time in many years that 

the university instituted an application fee of $70 which was intended to discourage less serious 

applicants, yet applications increased by 5%.  A fall overnight program instituted this year to 

promote the new meet-need financial aid policy had a big impact on the number of diverse 

students who enrolled. There are ongoing discussions about how to house the larger classes of   

students.  Attachment 

 

Student Success Initiative  

Tom Matthews, Interim Associate Provost, Student Success, discussed the impact of the 

Student Success Initiative.  A survey of first-year students conducted after fall Orientation 

revealed that 98% of students knew who their navigators were and how to make contact with 

them. Approximately 77% of students said that the navigator made a difference in their 

transition to the university.  Some students thought that the navigators were academic advisors 

so work needs to be done to clarify roles.  Engagement between navigators and students has 

increased over the semester.  The largest group of students engaging with navigators are 

freshmen because 
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The Office of Student Advancement would like to continue engaging with faculty regarding the 

faculty advisor/navigator relationship. They would also like learn more about expected 

outcomes.  A senator asked about the number of students per navigator. Twelve  navigators 

spend 100% of their time with students and each has 375 students (90 first-year students).  

 

Provost Matthews said that there is much more work to be done on the Student Success 

Initiative and faculty are very important to the process.  Attachment 

 

Pharmacy Benefit Transition Update 

Prof. Beall introduced Carolyn Gregory, Vice President for Human Resources, and James Ryan, 

Senior Director, to provide an update on the pharmacy benefit transition. Carolyn Gregory 

reported that the purpose of the transition was to constrain the rate of increase on health-

related costs. The CVS model did not provide sufficient cost savings.   MedImpact is one of the 

largest pharmacy benefit managers in the country.  But there have been significant challenges 

during the transition including delayed communication to employees, a slower than expected 

information transfer from CVS, and poor service at Direct Scripts.  HR staff is personally 

intervening on behalf of many employees and is in daily communication with MedImpact and 

Direct Scripts.  Savings to the university has not been as significant as originally expected and 

HR is in the process of evaluating options over the next few weeks.  

 

Senators expressed a great deal of dissatisfaction with the transition process and the amount of 

time employees have had to spend on resolving issues. A senator recommended returning to 

CVS.  Carolyn Gregory recommended that individual problems should be referred to her office.  

Senators complimented Amy Sheldon in HR for all of her assistance.   

 

The formal portion of the meeting was adjourned at 5:25pm. 

 

New Senator Welcome 

Profs. Beall and Miller spoke with new senators about the Faculty Senate process.  


